Westbury Sub Mendip Parish Council Annual Meeting

Wednesday 7th November, 2018, 7:30pm

Village Hall

Present: Cllrs Sue Isherwood (Chairman), Ros Wyke, Peter Bright, Jo Tucker, Sue Reece

In Attendance:  the Clerk Matthew Cheney

DRAFT MINUTES
1. Apologies for Absence
Cllrs Tony Shepherd, Marie Marshall

2. Declarations of interests and dispensations
3. Cllr Wyke as a Member involved in the consideration and determination of
planning applications by Mendip District Council, declares that the views
expressed by her at Parish Council meetings on any particular proposal are
based on the evidence available to her at the time, and is provisional only.
She will not be bound by any recommendation made by the Parish Council on
any proposal, and will consider any matter afresh in connection with any
application which comes before her in her capacity as a Member of Mendip
District Council, taking all further evidence into account.
4. Minutes
Resolved: the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on the 4th October were signed as a correct record.
5. Report from Somerset County Councillor and Mendip District Councillor
No report received from the Somerset County Councillor
Mendip District Councillor (Ros Wyke) report: 

a)Website: Mendip District Council is currently working towards refreshing its website. RW has lobbied for the planning section to be made more accessible (it is currently difficult to locate from the website home page).
b) Property purchases: Mendip District Council have agreed to borrow up to £100m to fund
revenue generating projects, to date they have purchased 5 commercial properties including retail and a large site in the centre Frome for
regeneration.

c)Planning Mendip District Council has now recruited new permanent planning officers and is also improving enforcement cover.

The Local Plan Pt 2 is due to go out for consultation in early 2019, and the Local Plan Pt 1 will need refreshing later next year; opportunity to strengthen the Local Plan through this process.
d)Unitary status: District councils are seeking clarity on the implications of a potential move towards a unitary authority – a third party is doing this analysis.

6. Clerk’s Report 

a)Defibrillator: Due to be installed imminently. MC + PB continuing to liaise with electrician and school. Please note – the existing defibrillator is still functioning so the village is prepared for such a medical emergency should it occur.


b)Neighbourhood Plan: Meeting to re-start the Neighbourhood Plan group is taking place on 8th Nov, Community Shop 7pm.

The Parish Council has £5k still put aside within the budget for the Neighbourhood Plan process.

Mendip District Council have confirmed that they will offer some officer support (via Jo Milling, Planning Policy) and that financial resources are potentially available through applying for a grant through the national Locality organisation which supports neighbourhood planning.
c)Noticeboards: MC + PB are continuing to find potential handyperson to refurbish Stoneleigh back board. Lorraine Watkins did previous refurbishment.
Action: Clerk to progress with organising noticeboard refurbishment.

d) Waste and Recycling: Clerk has ordered 20 x ‘Welcome Packs’ for new residents from Somerset Waste Partnership.
e) Speed Indicator Device: Rodney and Cheddar Parish Councils are looking into options for purchasing or leasing a SID and Clerk will update at next meeting.
Action: Clerk to continue to liaise with Rodney and Cheddar Parish Councils to progress with acquiring a shared SID.

f) Roads Winter Maintenance/ Gritting: (this was also raised by the public before the start of the meeting agenda) Somerset County Council are significantly reducing extent of planned road gritting in the area (a map of planned gritting is available). Individual Parishes are entitled to order and pay for additional gritting and additional grit bins from the SCC (it is unlikely that Parishes will generally have the budget to do this). Discussion over impact of temporary closure of section of A371 – because only the ‘main roads’ are due to be gritted, there will not necessarily be provision for gritting of diversion routes.
g) Enquiry from Mendip Ramblers Society re: footpath WS 13/1 diversion, asking whether there is any progress being made with resolving this issue. Some Councillors were under the impression that the slurry pit has recently been filled in, which would partly resolve the footpath diversion issue.
Action: Clerk to continue investigating Footpath WS 13/1 issues and confirm whether the slurry pit has been filled in.
h) Enquiry from local person re: lighting on post by Village Hall: complaint that overgrown shrubbery was obscuring this light. It transpires that the light was actually removed several years ago and there is alternative outdoor lighting when the village hall is being used in the evenings.
I) Annual Parish Grant: Need to set deadline and advertise this grant.
Action: Clerk to advertise grant with late December deadline, including next issue of PEW (20th Nov submission deadline).

7. Superfast Broadband – Truespeed
About 7-8 people are volunteering to promote this project by talking to people locally, further meeting with Truespeed Community Engagement Officer is planned in two weeks.

8. Roads:
Temporary Closure of A371 between Rodney Stoke and Draycott 

Discussion of issues with large vehicles ignoring road closure signs and getting stuck, also speeding traffic, police have taken some action, attended with speed gun.

9. Planning
Wedmore Neighbourhood Plan draft documents 
Need to retrieve circulated draft documents and discuss further.

Mendip D.C. Decisions
None since last meeting.

 Mendip D.C. Current Planning Applications
Planning Application Consultation 2018/2537/TCA 

Proposal: Works to a Tree within a Conservation Area: T1 - Ash - Fell Location: Green Bank Stoke Road Westbury Sub Mendip Wells BA5 1HD Applicant: Mr Ollie Hibbert Application Type: Works/Felling Trees in a CA 

Consultation Deadline 8th November 2018
Resolved: No objection, but Clerk to write to applicant requesting that they plant another tree within the site to replace the tree which is being felled.

Planning Application Consultation 2018/2519/CLE 

Proposal: Application for an Existing Lawful Development Certificate for use as, (Class C3), Residential Dwelling. Location: Land At Erlong Lane Hollybrook Westbury Sub Mendip Wells BA5 1EU Applicant: Mr Richard Jenkins Application Type: Certificate of Use Existing 

Consultation Deadline 20th November 2018

Discussion: Lack of clarity on the application over what exactly is planned, the attached map is very unclear (reference to ‘cross hatched’ area of site but this is not visible on map), discussion over potential for certificate of existing use to be used as justification for adding more caravans and more dwellers on this site.
Resolved: The Parish Council supports the existing use of one caravan on this site for use by one family, and would object if any increase in residential use is intended. The Parish Council would like the applicant to clarify what precise ‘existing use’ on which exact area of the site is intended.

Action: Clerk to send planning comment letters as above.
10. Finance
a)Preparation of Precept


Discussion over what information the Clerk needs to present to the Parish Council in order for them to make a decision regarding the level of precept at the January 2019 meeting.
Action: Clerk to progress with producing budget report including first three quarters of financial year 2018/19 and present options of standstill budget and slightly increased budget for upcoming financial year. Clerk to liaise with councillors to produce potential ‘projects budget’ which could include Neighbourhood Plan, Footpaths work, Noticeboard work, replacing one of the two marquees, office equipment.
b) Payments to approve
None

11. Correspondence & reports on Meetings Attended, including

1. Public Nuisance Issues
Action: RW to draft letter re: ongoing issues  from Shamrock Stables for Clerk to send on behalf of the Parish Council. 

Action: Clerk to inform Mendip District Council enforcement team of caravan being used as place of residence without permission in the vicinity of Lynchcombe Lane.
SI attended the Mendip Area Forum meeting: discussion of 'Community Connectors' scheme, providing 'signposting' for individuals requiring support. 

12. Items for next agenda

Footpath issues, Noticeboards, Grant, Precept, Defibrillator, Grit bins, A371 temporary closure.
Resolved: The Parish Council greatly appreciates the dedicated work by Nick Mayor as Footpaths Officer, and it will be difficult to find a future Footpaths Officer with such expertise and commitment.
13. Dates of future meetings (Wednesdays, Village Hall, 7:30pm unless otherwise stated): 

2 January 2019 

6 February 2019

6 March 2019

3 April2019

8 May 2019 (6:00pm Annual Parish Council Meeting)

Signed by the Chairman of the Parish Council 

Signature................................................................Date.................
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Clerk – Mathew Cheney 
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